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Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission

Minutes of Regular Meeting Held

November 15, 2006

The Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission held a meeting on November 15, 2006 at 10:00 AM in the second floor conference room of the Horseman’s Office at Delaware Park, 777 Delaware Park Boulevard, Wilmington, Delaware 19804.

	The following Commission members were present:

	Bernard J. Daney, Chairman

	W. Duncan Patterson, Jr., Secretary/Commissioner

	H. James Decker, Commissioner

	Edward J. Stegemeier, Commissioner

	Debbie Killeen, Commissioner

	

	The following individuals also were present:

	Kimberly A. Wilson, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Commission Counsel

	John F. Wayne, DTRC, Executive Director

	John T. Peters, D.V.M., DTRC Supervising Commission Veterinarian

	Francis J. Swift, DTRC, Inspector

	Andrew Gentile, Delaware Park, Chief of Staff

	Greg Petkiewicz, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice-President Racetrack Operations

	Chris Camac, Delaware Park, Assistant Racing Secretary

	Joseph Strug, Dalare Associates, Laboratory Director

	Ramon Rodriguez, TRPB Agent

	Bessie Gruwell, DTHA, Executive Director

	Dennis Lima, DTRC, Associate Steward

	G. Jack Houghton, Jr., DTRC, Chief State Steward

	Frederick Burkhardt, DTRC, Associate Steward

	D. Scott Peck, DTHA, President

	Larry Saumell, Jockeys’ Guild Regional Manager

	Margie Stallings, Delaware Park, Claims Clerk

	Shelley M. Perkins, DTRC Para-Legal


1.
CALL TO ORDER & WELCOME


Chairman Daney called the meeting to order at 10:02 AM and welcomed those in attendance.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Upon a motion duly made (Patterson) and seconded (Decker) minutes of October 24, 2006 were approved as submitted.

3.
OLD BUSINESS


A.
Dormitory Inspection & Stable Area Improvements

Executive Director, John F. Wayne, will present a before-and-after style photo essay for the commission’s meeting on January 10, 2007 (or November 28, 2006 if time permits).  This was a result of the meeting and tour with Rick Porter with Commission earlier in the season. 


B.
DDA Budget



Tabled to executive session.


C.
Decision & Order(s)

Commissioner Decker and Commissioner Killeen signed Decision & Orders on Mr. Marcial Navarro (ADT 15-113) and Mr. Milton Garayua (ADT 15-113B).

4.
NEW BUSINESS


A.
2007 License

Executive Director, John F. Wayne, presented for signature Delaware Park’s 2007 license.  The license was signed by the chairman and all of the commissioners and is retained by Mr. Wayne for delivery to Mr. Fasy.


B.
Capital Improvements

Ten copies of Delaware Racing Association’s 2006 Capital Budget (dated October 23, 2006) were provided for distribution.  Chairman Daney tabled the matter for discussion at the commission’s next meeting (November 28, 2006).


C.
DTRC Rules & Regulations

1. DTRC Rule 11:  Upon a motion duly made (Decker) and seconded (Stegemeier) the commission agreed to review DTRC Rule 11 at their January meeting.

2. DTRC Rule 15:  Upon a motion duly made (Decker) and seconded (Patterson) the commission agreed to review DTRC Rule 15 at their January meeting.


D.
January 10, 2007 Meeting

1.
Location:  Upon a motion duly made (Stegemeier) and seconded (Killeen) the commission will hold their January 10, 2007 meeting, beginning at 11:00 AM, in the 2nd floor conference room of the horsemen’s office at Delaware Park, 777 Delaware Park Boulevard, Wilmington, Delaware.

2.
2007 Meeting Dates:  Meeting dates for 2007 will be planned on January 10, 2007; the commissioners are asked to come prepared with their calendars.


E.
Decision & Order(s)

Commission Counsel, Kimberly A. Wilson, Esq., presented for review the Decision & Order on Mr. Scott Lake (ADT2-211).  Chairman Daney, Secretary Patterson, Commissioner Stegemeier, and Commissioner Decker signed the Decision & Order as prepared.

5.
REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
A. Summary of Activities Report

B. Stewards’ Evaluation

The Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission held their eighth annual Stewards’ evaluation Tuesday, November 7, 2006.  Jack Houghton, Fritz Burkhardt, and Dennis Lima all received high marks.  The evaluation is conducted by a panel of Commissioners and several participants from the racing industry at Delaware Park.  Panel participants for this year’s evaluation included: 


Steve Klesaris, veteran trainer  


Jim Connors, the Delaware Horsemen’s Association Board Member 


Larry Saumell, Jockeys’ Guild Regional Manager


John T. Peters, Supervising Commission Veterinarian


Ramon Dominguez, Leading Jockey, Delaware Park


William Fasy, Delaware Park Chief Operating Officer.   

C. Racing Medication & Testing Consortium (RMTC)

Dr. D’Alonzo, Commission Veterinarian, is attending the RMTC meeting on December 1, 2006 in San Antonio, Texas on behalf of the Commission and will report results to the DTRC.

6.
REPORT FROM COMMISSION VETERINARIAN

A.
2006 Breakdown/Injury Statistics

Report submitted.


B.
End of Meet

Once racing closes here the jurisdiction comes under Dr. Ricker at the Delaware Department of Agriculture (DDA).

Bessie Gruwell, DTHA Executive Director, asked Dr. Peters about when the stable area will be  open this winter – after 11/19/06 – can horses come in?  Dr. Peters suggested following the same procedure that was in place during the meet that horses must present a “certificate of vaccination” for Equine Influenza and Rhinopneumonitis.

7.
REPORT FROM DELAWARE THOROUGHBRED HORSEMEN’S ASSOCIATION (DTHA)

A. Delaware Certified Report submitted.  A copy is attached hereto.
B. Blood-Gas Testing

A question was raised whether or not blood gas testing would continue during 2007.  The     Commission responded in the affirmative.  A recommendation from Dr. Peters was also received to continue the testing program.  

C. Winter Stalls

Expected 450 occupied stalls; but only 150 have paid.

8.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Chairman Daney recognized Mr. Larry Saumell, Jockeys’ Guild representative:  Mr. Saumell spoke yesterday with Mr. Dwight Manley, Jockeys’ Guild president, and reports health-care related reimbursements are paid.  The Guild is looking forward to its national board meeting in Las Vegas in January 2007.

Chairman Daney recognized Commissioner Stegemeier (chairman of the DJH&WBB):  The DJH&WBB concluded a 2-yr process – the jockeys voted to go with Coventry Healthcare, and, because of the jockey’s preference, the DJH&WBB went with Coventry.  The DJH&WBB recognizes the Guild’s recent cooperation and thanks the Guild for their participation and interest.

Chairman Daney recognized Mr. Greg Petkiewicz, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice-President Racetrack Operations:  Mr. Petkiewicz wishes to thank the Delaware Department of Agriculture, with special recognition to Dr. Peters, Supervising Commission Veterinarian, for another great year; Dr. Peters is a great resource and Commission representative.  Preparations are underway on the first-draft of the annual structural engineers letter to the Commission.

9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Commission entered into Executive Session at

11:14 AM for forensic testing investigative discussion.

Upon a motion duly made and seconded, the Commission was returned from Executive Session at 11:45 AM.

10.
ADJOURN
Upon a motion duly made (Patterson) and seconded (Killeen) the meeting was adjourned by Chairman Daney at 11:45 AM.

